CITY OF SHORELINE

SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION SUMMARY MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING

May 15, 2008 Shoreline Conference Center 7:00 P.M. Mt. Rainier Room

Commissioners Present

Chair Kuboi

Vice Chair Hall

Commissioner Behrens Commissioner Broili Commissioner Kaje Commissioner Piro

Commissioners Absent

Commissioner Perkowski Commissioner Pyle Commissioner Wagner

Staff Present Rachael Mark

Rachael Markle, Assistant Director, Planning & Development Services

Flannary Collins, Assistant City Attorney

Steve Szafran, Planner, Planning & Development Services Steve Cohn, Planner, Planning & Development Services Belinda Boston, Acting Planning Commission Clerk Renee Blough, Acting Planning Commission Clerk

CALL TO ORDER

Chair Kuboi called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:02 p.m.

ROLL CALL

Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk, the following Commissioners were present: Chair Kuboi, Vice Chair Hall and Commissioners Behrens, Broili, Kaje, and Piro. Commissioners Perkowski, Pyle and Wagner were excused.

DIRECTOR'S COMMENTS

Mr. Cohn introduced Belinda Boston and Renee Blough, who were present to perform the duties of Commission Clerk in the absence of Ms. Simulcik Smith. While Ms. Simulcik Smith is out of the office, Mr. Cohn invited the Commissioners to forward their general Planning Commission questions to him.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The agenda was accepted as proposed.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes of May 1, 2008 were accepted as amended.

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

Les Nelson, Shoreline, recalled that the City Council recently approved an ordinance that would allow up to 110 dwelling units per acre for Community Business (CB) zones that are adjacent to single-family properties. He noted that in other rezone proposals that have come before the Commission, staff has recommended no more than R-24 as an acceptable density next to the single-family residential zones. He questioned how the City planners could justify a recommendation of R-24 zoning in one place and R-110 somewhere else. He suggested this is a double standard.

Commissioner Broili pointed out that the City does not have an R-110 zoning designation. Mr. Nelson said he meant to say 110 dwelling units per acre, and did not mean to imply there was an R-110 zoning designation. Commissioner Broili asked Mr. Nelson to provide further clarification of his comments. Mr. Nelson said the City has received requests to rezone some R-24 properties to R-48, and staff has typically recommended the density be no greater than R-24 when properties are adjacent to single-family residential properties. Commissioner Behrens summarized that Mr. Nelson is concerned that the City seems to be taking a different approach for rezone applications for Community Business (CB) and Regional Business (RB) properties that are adjacent to single-family residential properties.

Mr. Cohn announced that the City Council declared an emergency moratorium on RB zoned land to limit the density to 110 dwelling units per acre. Staff would review the City Council's reasons for the moratorium as part of the Director's Report at the end of the meeting. The moratorium would be in place for up to six months with the idea that the RB zoning designation would be reviewed and City Council would ultimately determine if they want to include new standards in addition to those in place today.

Vice Chair Hall asked what the density limitation was for RB zones prior to the City Council's moratorium. Mr. Cohn answered that the current code does not identify a maximum number of units for RB zones, but the density is limited by the height and bulk restrictions. Staff believes that in most RB zones, it would be possible to develop at greater than 110 units per acre. The moratorium would reduce the number of units actually allowed to no more than 110. The moratorium would affect all RB zones, and not just those in transition areas.

Mr. Nelson noted the City Council recommended the Director's Report not be moved to the end of a meeting since it is sometimes difficult for members of the public to stay for the entire meeting.

<u>QUASI-JUDICIAL PUBLIC HEARING ON NORTHWEST CENTER REZONE REQUEST – 14800 1ST AVENUE NORTHEAST (FILE NUMBER 201728)</u>

Chair Kuboi reviewed the rules and procedures for the quasi-judicial public hearing. He reminded the Commissioners of the Appearance of Fairness Rules and invited them to disclose any communications they may have received regarding the subject of the hearing outside of the hearing. The public hearing was opened. Commissioner Behrens disclosed that he worked in a residential treatment center a very long time ago, similar to the facility that is being proposed as part of the subject application. However, he did not believe this would in any way affect his ability to be fair or impartial. No one in the audience voiced a concern about Commissioner Behren's participation in the public hearing. None of the Commissioner identified ex parte communications, and no one in the audience voiced a concern, either.

Staff Overview and Presentation of Preliminary Staff Recommendation

Mr. Szafran advised that the applicant (Northwest Center) has requested a change in the zoning category for the subject property from R-12 to R-24. They have indicated their plans to change the use of the property from a church to a facility that provides services to children and adults with disabilities. Mr. Szafran displayed a zoning map to identify the subject property, as well as the R-24 property to the north, R-12 and R-8 to the south, Interstate 5 to the east and R-6 to the west. He noted that the Comprehensive plan identifies a high-density residential land use immediately to the north and south of the subject property, with medium-density residential further south. The majority of the properties to the west are identified as low-density, single-family residential and public open space. Mr. Szafran provided an aerial photograph to illustrate the existing development on the subject property and surrounding properties. He specifically noted the Aegis facility and three churches that are in the area. He noted that surrounding properties are primarily single-family residential. He provided some site pictures to illustrate the view from various locations on the subject property.

Mr. Szafran explained that the difference between the R-12 and R-24 development standards is mostly related to unit count. An R-24 zone would basically double the density allowed. The current R-12 zoning would allow 38 units on the site, and R-24 would allow 76. The building coverage would increase by 15 percent, as well.

Mr. Szafran reviewed that the rezone application meets the rezone criteria in the following ways:

- It is consistent with the high-density residential land use goals and policies.
- It creates an effective transition between the freeway and single-family residential development to the west.
- Both the R-12 and R-24 zoning designations would achieve consistency with the Comprehensive Plan. However, staff believes R-24 would be more appropriate, especially given the properties close proximity to Interstate 5.
- Traffic has been evaluated and mitigation has been proposed for the existing stream buffer that lies on the eastern part of the property.
- Staff has reviewed the site and determined there is currently an abundance of parking available.

• The applicant's proposed use would be an asset to the City of Shoreline and would reuse a vacant facility and implement the vision in the Comprehensive Plan.

Mr. Szafran reviewed that the proposed rezone application would comply with the Comprehensive Plan in the following ways:

- The application complies with specific goals and policies as outlined in the staff report.
- An R-24 zoning would be consistent with the high-density land use designation.
- Reuse and possible redevelopment of the site would create an effective transition between the freeway and the lower-density single-family uses to the west.
- A likely zoning for a transition density on this site would be R-24 or R-48.

Mr. Szafran reviewed that during the public comment period, staff heard comments regarding traffic on 1st Avenue, mostly related to cars that speed on the street. Neighbors have stated there is a parking problem in the area that stems mostly from the Aegis facility. There are no sidewalks in front of the subject property, but sidewalks have been constructed in front of the Aegis facility and there are sidewalks to the south, as well. Adjacent residents also expressed concern that the owners would "flip" the property and R-24 units would be developed on the site. Mr. Szafran said staff considered the concerns raised by the neighborhood, and they believe R-24 zoning would be appropriate because it would provide a better transition than R-12 adjacent to the freeway. In addition, the applicant needs an R-24 zoning designation in order to provide an essential use for their facility. Staff believes the applicant's proposal would be an asset to the community, and they recommend approval as submitted.

Applicant Testimony

David Wunderlin, CEO of Northwest Center, introduced a series of people who were present to represent the applicant: Todd Sucee (Project Manager), Tom Everill (Chairman of the Board of Directors, Laura Hafermann (architect), Jane Dobrovolny (Director of Child Development), and Steve Little (Real Estate Agent).

Mr. Wunderlin explained that Northwest Center was started in 1965 by 25 families who came together to figure out a way to educate their children with developmental disabilities. For the past 45 years, their mission has broadened to include both children with developmental delays and disabilities and adults with disabilities. Northwest Center already has a facility in North Queen Ann, which is similar to the one they are proposing on the subject property. They provide early intervention and education in an integrated environment, which is very unique. In fact, they are the only program that operates this way in the State of Washington. That means they have kids with disabilities and delays alongside normal, typically developing kids in the same classrooms. Staff prepares these children to be ready to start kindergarten. The Northwest Center works with numerous families in the area, and it is their stated strategic objective to grow the children's program. The proposed location offers a good opportunity for them to accomplish their goal. They see this location as a long-term decision. It is not only a substantial investment for their program, but also a long-term strategic idea. The facility is intended to be a community service organization the City and community could be proud of.

Ms. Hafermann explained that the design of the proposed project focuses on the existing building, as well as an addition to the east. From a site development standpoint, their goal is to impact as little of the site as possible. There is a need to increase some space to accommodate the program, but they consider it a tremendous asset to find such a big open site within a very urban area. She reviewed the proposed site plan, identifying the main entrance on 1st Avenue, existing parking area, building, central courtyard and play ground, open area with a sensory habitat garden, existing cell tower, and a variety of play areas for kids of different ages. Ms. Hafermann summarized that their goal is to limit the footprint of the building and keep as much as possible of the existing site open.

Ms. Dobrovolny reviewed the proposed plans for the interior of the structure. She noted that because the students could be at the facility for 11 hours per day, they want to provide a home-like atmosphere. The building would be divided into pods for each of the various age groups. In order to accommodate all the necessary pods, they would need to remodel the existing building and build an addition, as well. The existing sanctuary would be utilized as a type of gymnasium for young children, but it could also be made available for community use. The existing downstairs fellowship hall would be utilized by the before and after school program and summer camps for children ages 5 to 12. Mr. Wunderlin added that they also envision a respite program that would ensure that families have a place to drop their kids off for a period of time so they can have private time.

Mr. Cohn reminded the Commission that the rezone application would not limit the site to the items discussed by the applicant. As noted in the staff report, the zoning could conceivably be used for R-24 multi-family residential uses, as well. He summarized there would be several options for future development of the site, and it would not be limited to the option presented by Northwest Center.

Questions by the Commission to Staff and Applicant

Commissioner Behrens noted that traffic through the neighborhoods appear to be a very big concern for surrounding property owners. He also noted that another school is located just south of the subject property; a daycare center that is set up in a church. There is also a park located across the street. He reminded the Commission that 1st Avenue is a neighborhood street. He asked staff about the level of traffic that currently exists on the street and also asked if the City has considered ways to slow traffic to address the community concerns. Mr. Szafran said staff would not seek feedback from the traffic engineer until a building permit application has been submitted. He suggested the proposed use would most likely require the applicant to submit a traffic report, and that is when the traffic impacts would be considered. Mr. Cohn added that the City's traffic Engineer did review the traffic generated by Northwest Center's Queen Anne property, and they indicated that 1st Avenue should be able to handle the traffic associated with the proposed project. He said staff also identified approximately 200 cars per day in and out of the subject property. If the property were developed as R-24, staff anticipates approximately 200 or slightly fewer cars. Since the traffic engineer indicated he does not anticipate significant impacts from the proposal, the specifics would be put off until the City receives an actual development permit application.

Commissioner Kaje referred to the use tables found in the City's Development code for the R-12 and R-24 zoning classifications. He noted that the uses permitted in the R-24 zone would also be permitted

under R-18 zoning. He inquired if the applicant's proposed use of the site would be hampered if the zoning were changed to R-18 instead of R-24. If an R-18 zoning designation would accommodate the proposed development, he asked staff to share their reasons for recommending R-24. Mr. Szafran agreed that in terms of use, both the R-18 and R-24 zoning designations would be adequate. Considering the intensity of the freeway, in this case, staff felt an R-24 zoning designation would be appropriate, and he did not consider R-18.

Commissioner Kaje asked staff to identify the uses the applicant desires that are not currently available under the existing R-12 zoning designation. Mr. Szafran answered that overnight respite is the use that is currently not available under the R-12 zoning. City Attorney Collins cautioned the Commission not to focus too much on the use or the proposed plans for the property. Their charge is to determine whether or not an R-24 zoning designation would be consistent with the City's rezone criteria. Commissioner Kaje said the purpose of his question was to understand why staff is recommending R-24 zoning as opposed to R-18. City Attorney Collins suggested that staff made a recommendation on whether or not R-24 zoning would be consistent with the Development Code since that is what the applicant requested. If staff determined that R-24 zoning would be inconsistent with the Development Code, they could have recommended a lower R-18 zoning designation. She summarized that staff believes the application is consistent with the rezone criteria.

Commissioner Kaje pointed out that if the property were to change hands, a future property owner would have a good chance of obtaining approval for R-48 zoning, since that is a permitted level of use for the current land use designation. It would be up to the City to decide whether R-48 would be appropriate for the site or not. Again, City Attorney Collins noted the rezone request would have to be consistent with the rezone criteria.

Public Testimony or Comment

Rosendo Jimenez, Shoreline, referred to the environmental impact statement that was prepared for the proposed rezone. He recalled that several years ago when the Aegis development was under construction there was controversy about how the new development would impact the stream. He suggested the Commission consider potential impacts to the stream as they review the application and make a recommendation. He commented that the Endangered Species Act may impact the proposed development plans, as well.

Elizabeth Piorluissi, Shoreline, said she was glad to see the plans proposed by Northwest Center. She said she is a member of the Philippino American Christian Church, which is currently using the facility. She said she is also a resident of the community and uses 1st Avenue every morning to access the freeway. She said she would be interested to see the results of a traffic study for the subject property. She noted that many people use 1st Avenue to access the freeway right now. Ms. Piorluissi also referred to the stream that runs through the subject property. The kids who currently attend the church play in this area, but they are careful that the stream remains protected. She asked Northwest Center if they would be willing to offer the Philippino American Christian Church a space in their building after it is remodeled. She expressed her belief that the church presently provides a significant value to the community.

Commissioner Piro asked Ms. Piorluissi to share more about her experiences traveling on 1st Avenue. Ms. Piorluissi said she has to be at work by 9:00 a.m., so she usually uses the street between 6:30 and 8:00 in the morning. By 8:00 a.m. the street is very congested. Commissioner Piro asked about traffic conditions on the street at other times of the day. Ms. Piorluissi noted there is a playfield located in the area, and there is not adequate parking to accommodate the people who are attending the games. They have to park on the street, and this contributes to the traffic congestion.

Steve Little, Northwest Center, pointed out that a traffic study from their Queen Anne site was provided in the application packet. The study identifies the hours the proposed new facility would operate. He noted that the proposed new facility would be slightly larger, but the Queen Anne facility is located on a very narrow, small street that is used for access to the parking lot.Commissioner Behrens said he reviewed the traffic study and other information submitted by the applicant. He suggested the community's concern is not so much that there would be an overwhelmingly negative impact, but they believe there is already a traffic problem. Mr. Little said he attends one of the churches in the area, so he is aware of the current traffic conditions on 1st Avenue.

Commissioner Broili pointed out that the traffic study identified 120 vehicles each day at the facility. He asked what times of day the heaviest traffic would occur. Mr. Little said the heaviest traffic (about 14 vehicles) occurs at about 8:15 a.m., 5:00 p.m. and 5:30 p.m. Commissioner Piro summarized the chart found in the Staff Report on Page 60, which identifies a 15-minute period of heavy traffic in the morning and a peak of about 15 cars. A similar situation would occur in the evening, as well. Throughout the rest of the day, there would be single-digit travel in and out of the facility. Mr. Little said he can understand the community's concern about potential traffic increases. However, he suggested the public was expecting a large facility with people being dropped off in waves, and that would not really be the case in their situation.

Les Nelson, Shoreline, attested to the traffic situation on 1st Avenue. He said he used to use the street to access the Northgate Park and Ride because it provided an easier route. However, the traffic sometimes backs up all the way to the next intersection. He noted that a lot of cars come from Lakeside School. Cars that are trying to turn left to get to the freeway only have one lane and this tends to block traffic. He suggested the City consider requiring a left turn pocket at this intersection and/or widen the lane.

Ms. Hafermann advised that the design team includes a landscape architect who has experience with stream restoration and native landscaping. She summarized that protecting the stream would be addressed during the next phase of the project.

Final Questions by the Commission

Vice Chair Hall asked if Thornton Creek is located on the subject property or on the parcel that is adjacent to Interstate 5. Mr. Szafran said the creek is located within the Interstate 5 right-of-way, but the buffer for the Type 2 Stream lies on the subject property. Vice Chair Hall referred to the discussion in the staff report about conditioning potential future development on buffer enhancements a property

owner could do to protect the buffer area. He noted that some of the options, such as taking the stream out of its concrete channel, would not be available to the owner of the subject property because it is not on the subject property. Mr. Szafran concurred.

Commissioner Broili asked for clarification about where the subject property line is located in relation to the stream. Vice Chair Hall said there appears to be a distance of 20 or more feet between the thread of the stream and the property line. Ms. Hafermann said the stream buffer, without mitigation is 110 feet. With mitigation, it would be 75 feet. She noted that both of these distances, as well as the property line are shown on the site plan. She added that the high water mark is located off of the subject property, and the fence runs along the setback buffer.

Commissioner Kaje said he, too, has observed the serious traffic situation that exists at 1st Avenue and 145th Street. He asked if options for resolving the problems at this intersection have been discussed as part of the City's traffic master plan. Mr. Szafran said this intersection has not been identified in the City's Traffic master plan. He noted that when Aegis was built, no improvements were required. Mr. Cohn added that if and when a development proposal is submitted to the City, various options for mitigating the problems would be considered. However, he cautioned that the required mitigation would have to be appropriate to the impact associated with the proposed new development.

Commissioner Piro pointed out that the Staff Report indicates the applicant contacted at least 120 people, most of whom were neighbors of the subject property. However, only six people attended the public outreach meeting that was conducted by the applicant and one person submitted written comments. Mr. Szafran said he also received one telephone call from a neighbor who was seeking more information about the proposed change. Commissioner Piro noted that the applicant prepared an information piece for the community meeting, as well as a response piece to address the concerns and questions that were raised. He asked if the response piece was circulated throughout the community, or just to those who attended the community meeting. Mr. Szafran said the response piece was sent to one meeting participant.

Chair Kuboi asked how staff reached the determination that traffic would not be significantly impacted. Mr. Szafran explained that it is difficult for staff to evaluate traffic impacts as part of a rezone application because they don't have specific information about the type of development that would occur on the site. Staff would carefully review the traffic impacts associated with the proposal after a building permit application has been submitted. To prepare the staff report for the rezone application, staff reviewed the traffic study that was done for the applicant's Queen Anne site and applied it to the subject property.

Chair Kuboi pointed out that an R-24 zoning designation would allow the property to be developed with up to 38 more units than what the current R-12 zoning would allow. He asked to identify the potential traffic impacts associated with an R-24 zoning designation. Mr. Cohn responded that, generally, the peak traffic impact associated with multi-family development is about .6 trips per unit. Therefore, an R-24 zoning designation could potentially result in 48 additional peak hour trips. Generally, neighborhood and arterial streets do not have trouble accommodating this additional capacity. Commissioner Broili

asked how many units could be developed on the subject property if it were rezoned to R-18. Mr. Szafran answered that up to 54 units would be allowed.

Vice Chair Hall referred to the statement in the Staff Report that there is an abundance of parking on site. He questioned how many parking spaces would be available. Mr. Szafran answered there would be 125 parking spaces available. Vice Chair Hall pointed out that in the structure's current use as a church, it would be normal to have larger community events occur from time to time. He asked if anything would prevent the applicant or a future property owner from holding an event that draws as many as 125 cars within a short period of time. Mr. Szafran answered that this type of use would be permitted.

Commissioner Behrens asked if staff would discourage an applicant from applying for a rezone if the subject property was located on a street that is already stressed to a point where traffic is a severe problem. Mr. Cohn said this would be a site-specific decision. However, when considering an application that would merely double the density, traffic impacts would not likely prevent the application from being approved since the problems could likely be mitigated. However, if an applicant proposes a significant change in use, staff would probably ask for more information to help them determine what the impacts would be. Mr. Szafran pointed out that the Comprehensive Plan identifies the subject property as high-density residential. However, the City would not approve a development permit for 76 residential units unless the traffic engineer agrees the impacts could be adequately mitigated. Commissioner Behrens said it is important to keep in mind that only one side of 1st Avenue is zoned high-density residential. The properties on other side of the street are zoned R-6. One could make another argument that the proposed rezone would result in a significant impact to the R-6 zoned properties.

Commissioner Piro referred to the advice offered by City Attorney Collins that the Commission should not focus on the proposed uses for the subject property. He recalled that public comments noted the sidewalk gap that exists in front of the subject property. While the rezone process, itself, would not trigger a requirement for the applicant to develop a sidewalk, perhaps there would be an opportunity for the City to negotiate with the applicant to provide a sidewalk at some point in the future when the project moves forward. Mr. Szafran responded that the City would require frontage improvements if the applicant submits a proposal that triggers the City's existing thresholds.

Deliberations

COMMISSIONER PIRO MOVED THE COMMISSION RECOMMEND APPROVAL OF THE REZONE APPLICATION AS PRESENTED IN THE STAFF REPORT. COMMISSIONER KAJE SECONDED THE MOTION.

Commissioner Piro said he would also be willing to consider the option of rezoning the property to R-18 instead of R-24. He said he believes a project of this type is a welcome use at this particular location and would be a compatible use between the Aegis property and the churches. The type of service provided by the Northwest Center would enrich the community, and there are numerous people in the City who would benefit from their services.

Commissioner Piro said he appreciates the conscientious effort of the citizens and staff to consider Thornton Creek and its environmental function. He suggested that the proposed project would allow the creek to remain well-protected, and there may be opportunities for mitigating and improving the buffering treatments around the facility.

Commissioner Piro said the citizens have raised legitimate concerns, but he doesn't see any of them as being deal breakers. Neither the proposed use nor future uses would overwhelm the parking situation. If anything, there would be less demand for parking than what was required by the church. While he agrees there are traffic problems on 1st Avenue during certain times of the day, part of the problem is related to the attractiveness of the traffic signal that is close to 145th Street and Interstate 5. He suggested that only about 20% of the traffic generated by the proposed facility would really impact the high peak times of day. He expressed his belief that, as the project moves forward, the City would be in a very good position to negotiate for certain amenities to serve the community, such as providing sidewalk connections.

Commissioner Kaje agreed with Commissioner Piro that the traffic issue really has nothing to do with the uses that are located on the street. It has much more to do with how the intersections are managed. The intersections are poorly served, and this is an issue that both Seattle and Shoreline must address at some point in the future. He said he is not personally concerned that the level of use proposed or a level of use that could happen if the property were developed as residential units would trip the threshold. However, he recognizes there is a very real traffic problem on 1st Avenue that the City must pay close attention to.

COMMISSIONER BROILI MOVED TO AMEND THE MOTION TO REZONE THE PROPERTY TO R-18 INSTEAD OF R-24. THE MOTION DIED FOR LACK OF A SECOND.

Commissioner Broili commended staff for providing the full transcript of the neighborhood meeting. It was very helpful and gave him a real sense of the community's concerns. He said he would like staff to provide this information as part of the Staff Report for all future rezones. He said he also appreciated Mr. Szafran's remarks about the potential development impacts. Sometimes, the Commission gets sideswiped later by not having full disclosure on what they are supposed to be focusing on.

Commissioner Broili reminded the Commission that they are being asked to make recommendations about the appropriateness of zoning changes based on land use issues. However, the presentations provided by both the staff and the applicant were about the applicant's planned use and not really about overall land use. This makes it difficult for the Commission to make a recommendation based solely on land use. He said he believes the proposed use would be appropriate, but he has concerns about the number of residential units that could potentially be developed if the property were rezoned to R-24. He noted that several citizens expressed concern that the rezone could result in higher density if the property is sold to someone else. He said he would be more in favor of an R-18 zoning designation, since it would achieve the same goal and address the needs of the applicant. R-18 zoning would ensure the end results are what the Commission expects them to be.

Vice Chair Hall suggested most of the problem of traffic on 1st Avenue is not even related to Shoreline residents going to Shoreline locations; it is cut through traffic to the freeway. The long-term solution would be to work with the Washington State Department of Transportation to either meter the 145th Street onramp to Southbound Interstate 5 or remove the meter from the 205th or 175th Street onramps. That way the people in Edmonds and Mountlake Terrace would not speed through Shoreline in order to avoid the backups at 175th and 205th Streets. He summarized that while the traffic situation on 1st Avenue is miserable, it has nothing to do with the existing uses on the street.

Vice Chair Hall agreed with Commissioner Broili that the Commission should not focus too much on the proposed use for the subject property. It would be easy to recommend approval of the rezone to accommodate the special needs population. However, the applicant has the right to sell the property in the future. In order to be responsible, the Commission must base their decision on the possibility that the land could be developed at its maximum allowed density. He pointed out that the intensity of the current use has a lot of traffic and community impacts, particularly on the weekends. He said he is not convinced that the traffic or parking would be worse if the property were developed at the maximum number of units allowed in an R-24 zone. Regarding concerns associated with bulk, scale and intensity of potential development, he said it is important to remember that the site abuts Interstate 5 on one side and the Aegis development on another. This is definitely a site that could accommodate a higher density with very little impact. He expressed his belief that changing the zoning to give an opportunity for any kind of redevelopment would end up benefiting Thornton Creek since any future development would require mitigation to protect the creek.

Vice Chair Hall summarized that when looking at land use, the location, adjacent uses, etc. he thinks the proposed R-24 zoning designation would be more consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and would promote density in an area that's appropriate. In addition, he said he is not convinced it would be a detriment to the community. He said he would support the rezone as proposed.

Commissioner Broili expressed concern that traffic studies are not completed until after a rezone action has been approved. He said that by their very nature, rezone actions are going to have some traffic impacts. He said that while he doesn't disagree with Vice Chair Hall's points for rezoning the property to R-24, a future property owner could submit an application to rezone the property to R-24 or R-48. Rezoning the property to R-18 at this time would more appropriate because it would slow the change down and still allow the applicant's proposal to move forward. If a property owner wants to do something different at a future date, the Commission would have another opportunity to review the change.

COMMISSIONER BEHRENS MOVED THE COMMISSION AMEND THE MAIN MOTION TO REZONE THE PROPERTY TO R-18 INSTEAD OF R-24. COMMISSIONER BROILI SECONDED THE MOTION.

Commissioner Behrens expressed his opinion that R-18 zoning would make more sense given the property's location across the street from single-family residential development and adjacent to a park. He pointed that 1st Avenue is an extremely narrow street, and a potential R-24 multi-family development on the subject property would further constrain the area. He expressed particularly concern about the

serious impacts this type of development could have to the residential properties on the other side of 1st Avenue. He agreed with Commissioner Broili's comment that the property should be rezoned in a more regulated fashion, and it would be better to err on the side of safety.

Commissioner Piro invited the applicant's representatives to share their thoughts on whether their proposal would be impacted one way or another if the property were rezoned to R-18 instead of R-24. Mr. Wunderlin cautioned that they would be unable to voice their support for R-18 zoning until they have completed a more extensive study to specifically identify how R-18 zoning would impact the proposal. They do not have a clear understanding of the differences between R-18 and R-24 zoning at this time.

Commissioner Kaje explained that the uses identified in the Development Code for R-18 to R-48 zoning are identical. The only difference between the zones is the density of housing units allowed. Mr. Szafran agreed that the only thing that changes between the R-18, R-24 and R-48 zoning designations are the development standards such as lot coverage, lot area, impervious surfaces, etc. Uses allowed would be the same for all three zones.

Vice Chair Hall agreed they don't want to create the opportunity for inappropriate development to occur on the subject property. However, the report provided by the staff does not provide adequate analysis for the Commission to make an informed decision about R-18 versus R-24 zoning. It may be that the differences in the development standards may make the property unsuitable for the applicant's proposal. An R-18 zoning designation might also require the applicant to redo the site plan. Until this analysis has been completed, he suggested it would be premature for the Commission to recommend R-18 zoning. He noted the significant amount of time and money the applicant has already spent preparing their proposal for the Commission's review. Changing the zoning to R-18 could require them to start their process again. He concluded that unless a Commissioner has a compelling concern or can identify how an R-24 zoning designation would fail to meet the five rezone criteria, he would be in favor of recommending approval of the rezone as presented. He noted that the adjacent properties to the immediate north of the subject properties are already developed as R-24. He also pointed out that the property is already zoned R-12, which is a multi-family designation.

Mr. Wunderlin said the applicant chose to propose an R-24 zoning designation because all communication they had with the Planning and Development Services staff indicated R-24 zoning would be appropriate. They concluded that R-24 zoning would meet their criteria, and R-18 was never discussed as an option. In addition, all of their planning efforts have been based on an R-24 zoning designation. They would have to study many issues before they could voice their support for R-18 zoning.

Commissioner Broili said he is confident that Northwest Center would develop an attractive facility, so he doesn't want to recommend denial of their application. However, he expressed regret that staff didn't even consider the option of R-18 zoning. Without knowing what impacts R-18 zoning would have on the potential development of the site, it would be difficult for him to make an intelligent decision. This places him in a bad place. While an R-24 zoning designation would not necessarily be a bad thing, he would have liked the opportunity to take a more cautious approach.

Commissioner Behrens pointed out that the City Council would hold the final public hearing on the rezone proposal and make the final decision. He asked if it would be possible for staff to review the application further and provide additional direction to the City Council about whether R-18 or R-24 zoning would be most appropriate. Mr. Cohn explained that this is a quasi-judicial public hearing, which means the hearing before the City Council would be closed record review. Staff would be unable to add additional information to the record after the Planning Commission has closed their hearing.

Chair Kuboi cautioned the Commissioners to focus on the rezone application only, and not consider the project proposal that was presented by Northwest Center. He pointed out that until Commissioner Kaje observed that R-18 zoning would allow a respite care use, he did not sense that R-24 zoning was a major issue. He recommended the Commission focus on evaluating whether or not R-24 zoning would be appropriate for the subject property.

Commissioner Piro said that while he was intrigued with the notion of rezoning the property to R-18, the Commission doesn't really have adequate analysis to make that decision. He said he would not feel comfortable with the proposed motion to recommend R-18 zoning. He suggested the Commission focus on the main motion.

COMMISSIONER BEHRENS WITHDREW HIS MOTION TO AMEND THE MAIN MOTION. COMMISSIONER BROILI, THE SECONDER OF THE MOTION, CONCURRED.

Vote by Commission to Recommend Approval or Denial or Modification

THE MAIN MOTION TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL OF NORTHWEST CENTER'S REQUEST TO REZONE PROPERTY LOCATED AT $14800 - 1^{ST}$ AVENUE NORTHEAST FROM R-12 TO R-24 WAS UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED. (Note: Commissioner Piro made the motion and Commissioner Kaje seconded.)

CONTINUED LEGISLATIVE PUBLIC HEARING ON MASTER PLAN AMENDMENTS – 2008 ANNUAL CONSIDERATION OF AMENDMENTS TO THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN AND ASSOCIATED DEVELOPMENT CODE AMENDMENTS

Chair Kuboi briefly reviewed the rules and procedures for continuing the legislative hearing on proposed amendments to the Comprehensive Plan and associated Development Code amendments. It was noted that Vice Chair Hall and Commissioner Piro were absent at the previous hearing. Both Commissioners indicated they read the transcript of the hearing and listened to the audio recording and were prepared to participate in the Commission's deliberations.

Staff Overview and Presentation of Preliminary Staff Recommendation

Ms. Markle noted that she received comments today from a few Commissioners and from the City Attorney. As discussed at the last meeting, because of the turn around time for getting the Commission

packets out, the City Attorney did not have ample opportunity to review the Commission's written comments to staff until today. She noted the changes proposed by the Commission were identified on the draft document in yellow and those recommended by the City Attorney were shown in green. Ms. Markle briefly reviewed the recent changes that were made to the proposed Development Code amendments as follows:

- Section 20.30.337.A. Ms. Markle advised that, at the request of a Commissioner, the word "problems" was be replaced with "challenges."
- Section 20.30.337.C. Ms. Markle recalled that the Commission discussed the desirability of allowing an applicant to choose to implement new regulations that are innovative and more stringent, and they wanted the process to be easy. They agreed they don't want to require an applicant to use all new regulations that enacted since a master plan was approved. However, the City Attorney provided case law that indicates if the City allows an applicant to choose one regulation, they really need to require an applicant to implement all new regulations and not cherry pick. The intent is to avoid problems with potentially picking something that is somehow less stringent than what was approved as part of the master plan. City Attorney Collins summarized that the City should not allow developers to pick and choose subsequently enacted regulations.
- Section 20.30.337.D. Ms. Markle advised that the proposed new language would not change the intent of the original language, but it would add clarity to the section. She reviewed the new language, which eliminates much of the redundancy that existed with the previous language.
- Section 20.30.340.C. Ms. Markle recalled that at the last meeting, the Commission discussed that the Comprehensive Plan criteria is very general and the rezone criteria doesn't quite hit on the reasons why the City would approve a planned area land use designation. To address the Commission's concerns, staff attempted to identify some new review criteria. The new language would require an applicant to meet at least one of the first three criteria, as well as the fourth criteria. In addition, the term "affordable housing" would be relabeled "comprehensive housing."

Ms. Markle explained that the City Attorney has recommended the last two criteria be deleted from the proposed amendment. The intent of Criteria 5 was to ensure there was a public process, but the City Attorney questioned how the City would decide an applicant didn't use enough public process if an application meets the criteria in the code for a planned land use action. At this time, staff informs applicants that all they are required to do is have the public hearing, but they always suggest they have more than one public meeting for their own benefit to find out what the issues are and to engage the community in the discussion. If this section were deleted, staff would continue to encourage an applicant to do more than just the minimum. Another option would be to add more specifics in the Development Code table about the notice and meeting criteria.

Ms. Markle explained that staff was not entirely sure Criteria 6 would be necessary. She agreed the Commission and City Council needs enough information to make an informed decision. However, if they don't have enough information, the application would probably not meet one or more of the other criteria. For example, it would be difficult to determine the public benefit or impact unless adequate

information has been provided. These types of requests are really more part of the submittal criteria found in the checklist. It is important to keep in mind that even if an applicant provides specific information at the planned area stage of the process, the information would not necessary be accurate and applicable at the master plan permit level.

Commissioner Kaje said he specifically suggested Criteria 6 at an earlier meeting. He explained that unlike every other zone that has a set of allowed uses, planned area zones would not specify the uses allowed. He expressed his desire to provide language that would allow the City to have a clear understanding of the range of uses that would be allowed. He agreed that an applicant could change his/her mind about a proposal at the master plan permit stage, but if the initial vision they communicated to the Commission is on the record, the City would have more clout later to deny a permit application that is completely inconsistent with what was originally proposed. He summarized that major development could occur in planned areas, and it would behoove the City to have a better idea of what's going to happen before a rezone is approved. He said he would not support the elimination of Criteria 6.

Ms. Markle said that, as proposed, the checklist would require an applicant to submit a conceptual design and analysis as part of the application. She asked Commissioner Kaje to share what more he believes the City would get from an applicant if Criteria 6 were to remain in the draft language. Commissioner Kaje pointed out that the Commission has talked about the concept of creating a checklist of submittal requirements for either the rezone or master plan permit. However, staff has not specified when the checklist would be developed and what would be on it. In addition, they have not identified when an applicant would have to submit the materials on the checklist. Ms. Markle said she prepared a master plan permit application checklist, and she could prepare a checklist for a planned area land use application, as well. She noted that if the proposed language is adopted, no planned area applications would be submitted in the near future because a Comprehensive Plan amendment would be required first, and this could not occur until 2009. That means staff has some time to develop a checklist of items that must be submitted as part of an application. She questioned why the Commission would use Criteria 6 if staff had already reviewed the application to make sure an applicant provided everything on the checklist before it is forwarded to the Commission for review.

- Sections 20.100.210.C, 20.100.300.C, and 20.100.410.C. Ms. Markle advised that the Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS) recommended this amendment.
- Sections 20.100.210.D, 20.100.300.D, and 20.100.410.D. Again, Ms. Markle said this amendment originated from the DSHS letter of recommendations. She said the proposed change would make it clear that the underlying zoning would stay in place until a master plan permit has been approved.

Next, Ms. Markle referred to the proposed amendments to the Comprehensive Plan and noted the following changes:

• Glossary. Again, Ms. Markle said staff replaced all of the word "problems" with the word "challenges."

- Land Use Policy 3. Ms. Markle advised that, at the request of the Commission, the ninth and tenth bullet points were combined into one.
- Land Use Policy 43. Again, Ms. Markle advised that the word "problem" was replaced with the word "challenge."
- Land Use Policy 43.4. Ms. Markle advised that these changes were based on recommendations from DSHS. The intent of the changes is to correct and update information. She said she also supports the DSHS recommendation to remind everyone that the excess property isn't necessarily going to be used for the same type of use.
- Land Use Policy 43.5. The word "management" was added to clarify that when the document refers to stormwater, it means stormwater management.

Questions by the Commission to Staff

Commissioner Broili referred to the last two lines of the second paragraph of Land Use Policy 76. He said he would like hydrological impacts included in the list of items required as part of the environmental analysis. Ms. Markle noted that, as currently proposed, Land Use Policy 76 would be deleted from the Comprehensive Plan and relocated in the Development Code rezone criteria and the checklist for the master plan permit. She agreed to add hydrology to the checklist. Commissioner Piro suggested that information regarding emissions and green house gases also be added to the checklist, particularly in light of the emerging State and regional requirements.

Public Testimony or Comment on Updates to Proposal

Les Nelson, Shoreline, pointed out that in order to validate the new zoning that was recently adopted for the Ridgecrest Commercial Neighborhood, the proposed language should identify the change as part of the Comprehensive Plan amendments. He also asked if the Washington State Department of Community, Trade and Economic Development (CTED) has reviewed the draft amendments and provided their comments.

Ms. Markle answered that a representative from CTED contacted staff last week to ask if the City was required to place notices on their website. They indicated that the proposed language was acceptable, but she has not received a letter from them. Ms. Markle explained that no Comprehensive Plan change would have to occur to accommodate the new Ridgecrest Commercial Neighborhood zoning since the area is already identified as mixed-use in the Comprehensive Plan. The Planned Area II zoning designation would be compatible with the mixed-use land use designation.

Final Questions by the Commission

Chair Kuboi requested staff review the appeal procedure that would be followed if a master plan permit is denied. Ms. Markle answered that the City would be required to use the criteria when determining whether or not a master plan permit application should be approved. The City Council's final decision

could be appealed to Superior Court, and any SEPA appeal would go to the Hearing Examiner. A master plan permit application could be denied if it is found inconsistent with the Comprehensive Plan planned area land use designation that was previously approved. She noted that a short description of the planned area land use designation would be adopted into the Comprehensive Plan to outline what is expected to occur on a particular site.

Chair Kuboi summarized that at the Comprehensive Plan amendment stage, it is important to have some understanding of what is envisioned for the property as a basis to determine whether the land use change is appropriate or not. At that point, expectations would be set on both sides. He asked if an applicant would have a basis for appeal he/she felt the City changed their mind and later denied the master plan permit application. Ms. Markle said the City would be fairly safe if they use the master plan permit criteria and procedure to either approve or deny an application.

Commissioner Kaje reminded the Commission that they are generally counseled not to focus on the types of uses when considering rezone applications. He explained that he is comfortable ignoring the uses when reviewing other types of rezones because the code clearly identifies the range of uses that are possible. However, there would be no list of uses included in the code for planned areas. Therefore, he suggested it would be appropriate for the review body to have a better sense of what uses would be allowed. While he likes the three additional criteria that were added to Section 20.30.340.C, they are all related to the subject area and say nothing about the use. If Criteria 5 and 6 were deleted, the Commission and City Council may be asked to make a decision based on the area only, without knowing about the proposed uses. If the Commission and City Council is unable to consider the uses, they would have no recourse at a later point if the uses are completely different than what was envisioned.

Ms. Markle said the real rezone would not occur until an applicant applies for a master plan permit, so the Commission and City Council would not be approving any uses at the planned area land use stage. However, she suggested an applicant would have to identify the proposed uses in order to demonstrate how an application would meet the other criteria. She pointed out that CRISTA and Fircrest are currently defining the specific uses as part of their master plan permit application. While there is no reason why this cannot be done ahead of time, locking applicants into a specific set of uses could preclude them from considering other compatible uses during the master plan permit stage since they would be considered inconsistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

VICE CHAIR HALL MOVED THE COMMISSION EXTEND THEIR MEETING FOR 15 ADDITIONAL MINUTES. COMMISSIONER PIRO SECONDED THE MOTION. THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

Deliberations

VICE CHAIR HALL MOVED THAT THE COMMISSION RECOMMEND APPROVAL OF THE MASTER PLAN AMENDMENTS AS PRESENTED BY STAFF. COMMISSIONER PIRO SECONDED THE MOTION.

Vice Chair Hall expressed his belief that while they could continue to tweak the language and make it better, it has come a long way since it was first introduced. The current draft is a lot less confusing. He said he anticipates that the proposed language might not work well for an applicant who attempts to go through the process from beginning to end. However, it would work well for those areas that have already been identified in the Comprehensive Plan as planned areas. He said he was prepared to move the language forward. Once they have a better idea of how well it works with CRISTA, Fircrest and/or Shoreline Community College, they could request a report back from staff and tweak the language further.

Commissioner Piro said it was interesting to listen to the audio tape of the last public hearing and track the comments in the minutes. He commented about how well the minutes are put together meeting after meeting to capture the Commission's conversations and deliberations. He agreed that the proposed amendments are very responsive to the issues at hand. He said he was impressed with the level of discussion that has occurred and the responsiveness of staff to address the concerns and come up with much better language. He noted that people often testify about how the Comprehensive Plan is a people's plan and a living document. He said he appreciated Vice Chair Hall's comment about revisiting the language at a future time and considering possible changes to enhance and improve the document.

Commissioner Broili agreed with Vice Chair Hall that the proposed language represents a step forward and that it should be considered an evolutionary process. It is important to remember that amendments and changes are not locked in stone. Changes can continue to occur as the City learns more. He said he is perfectly satisfied with the proposed language and is ready to move it forward to the City Council.

Commissioner Behrens recalled that his initial concerns were related to how the proposed language would be utilized by private property owners. However, his concerns have been addressed adequately by staff, particularly in light of Vice Chair Hall's point that the language could be reviewed and updated at a later date. He said he believes there are applicability differences between public entities and private parties. Once they have a clear understanding of how the proposed language will work, they will have a greater ability to address the concern. While they have a clear understanding of how CRISTA, Fircrest and Shoreline Community College would use their land, the issue is not quite so clear for private properties.

Commissioner Kaje said he appreciated Vice Chair Hall's perspective on the living document approach, and he said he is comfortable with the proposed language. However, he noted that the last sentence of Section 20.30.337.D should be changed by replacing "an" with "a." Commissioner Broili pointed out that the word "and" should be deleted from the proposed language in Section 20.30.340.C.4.

Vote by Commission to Recommend Approval or Denial or Modification

THE MOTION TO RECOMMEND APPROVAL OF THE MASTER PLAN AMENDMENTS AS PRESENTED BY STAFF AND CORRECTED BY THE COMMISSION WAS APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY. (Note: Vice Chair Hall made the motion and Commissioner Piro seconded it.)

DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Mr. Cohn reminded the Commission that the City Council is currently reviewing the transition area requirements, and the Planning Director and City Manager recently concluded that two items on the table (parking and unlimited density) are holding up the discussion. To address the parking concern, the Planning Director and City Manager agreed to an administrative order that would limit the Planning Director's discretion on reducing parking requirements. Up to that time, parking requirements could be reduced by up to 50%, and the Planning Director agreed that was too much discretion. However, he would retain his ability to modify the parking standards up to 20% based on the shared parking requirements identified in the code. To address concerns related to the maximum density allowed in a regional business (RB) zone, the City Manager and Planning Director recommended the City council adopt a temporary moratorium that limits the density to 110 units per acre. Mr. Cohn announced that the City Council adopted the proposed moratorium, and staff would present an analysis of density in the RB zones for the Commission to consider in the near future. He also announced that the City Council would vote on the RB zoning proposal at their next meeting on May 19th.

Vice Chair Hall inquired if the moratorium should be more carefully characterized as an interim control. Mr. Cohn agreed that would be a better way of talking about it, but it was approved by the City Council as a moratorium. Vice Chair Hall suggested staff consult with the City Attorney about which word should be used in the legislation. There is some case law about the distinction between the two.

Mr. Cohn announced that the City Council also discussed the proposed unlimited density for CB zones within 1,200 feet of Aurora Avenue and along Ballinger Way. The City Council denied the request. However, it is conceivable the proposal could be resurrected in some form using a similar interim control to the one that was put in place for the RB zones.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

The Commission asked Chair Kuboi to contact past Commissioners McClelland, Harris and Phisuthikul to see if one of them would be interested in representing the Commission on the Economic Advisory Committee. They agreed that Chair Kuboi should make a recommendation to the City Council, who would make the final decision.

Commissioner Behrens suggested the Commission consider how the CB and RB zoning issues are related to the issue of economic development. He recalled the City Council's goal is to come to a decision about how to create density and protect neighborhoods, but promote economic development at the same time.

NEW BUSINESS

There was no new business scheduled on the agenda.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS

Commissioner Behrens announced that the North King County Green Building Conference is scheduled for June 10th at Shoreline Community College. The Mayor suggested that a member of the Commission attend the event.

Commissioner Piro distributed brochures he obtained from an event he recently attended where the City of Shoreline received a Vision 2020 Award for the improvements that were made along Aurora Avenue and the Interurban Trail. The City Council was well represented at the event, and the City Manager and other City staff members attended, as well.

AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING

The Commissioners had no additional comments to make regarding the agenda for the next meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

COMMISSIONER BROILI MOVED TO ADJOURN THE MEETING AT 9:44 P.M. COMMISSIONER KAJE SECONDED THE MOTION. THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

Sid Kuboi	Belinda Boston
Chair, Planning Commission	Acting Clerk, Planning Commission